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Anchorage, Alaska

Regents Present:

Brian D. Rogers, Chair

Elsa Froehlich Demeksa, Vice Chair

Frances H. Rose, Secretary

Joseph E. Usibelli, Jr., Treasurer (arrived at 10:50 a.m.)

Michael J. Burns

James C. Hayes

Cynthia Henry

Mary K. Hughes

David J. Parks

Michael Snowden

Mark R. Hamilton, Chief Executive Officer and President, University of Alaska

Regents Absent:

Kevin O. Meyers

Others Present:

Elaine Maimon, Chancellor, UAA

Steve Jones, Chancellor, UAF

John Pugh, Chancellor, UAS

Joseph M. Beedle, Vice President for Finance

Wendy Redman, Vice President for University Relations

Mary E. Greene, Interim General Counsel

Steve Smith, Chief Information Technology Officer

Jeannie D. Phillips, Executive Officer, Board of Regents

Barbara A. Nilsen, Coordinator, Board of Regents

I.
Call to Order
Chair Rogers called the meeting to order at 8:15 a.m. on Monday, November 1, 2004.

II.
Adoption of Agenda
Regent Parks moved the following motion which was approved:


PASSED AS AMENDED (amendments noted by *)
"The Board of Regents adopts the agenda as presented.

I.
Call to Order

II.
Adoption of Agenda

III.
Executive Session

IV.
Approval of Honorary Degree and Meritorious Service Awards

V.
President's Report

VI.
Public Testimony

VII.
Approval of FY06 Operating Budget Request

*VIII.
Approval of FY06 Capital Budget Request and Approval of FY06-11 Capital Budget Plan (postponed to December 2004 meeting)
IX.
Approval of FY05 Natural Resources Fund Budget Distribution

X.
Board of Regents' Comments

XI.
Adjourn


This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

III.
Executive Session
Regent Hayes moved, seconded by Regent Snowden, and passed that:

"The Board of Regents goes into executive session at 8:15 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with the provisions of AS 44.62.310 to discuss matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university related to:

●
Real Estate Transactions

●
Facilities Contracts
●
Litigation

●
Gift Opportunities

and matters that could affect the reputation or character of a person or persons related to honorary degrees and meritorious service awards and personnel matters.  The session will include members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, Interim General Counsel Greene, and such other university staff members as the president may designate and will last approximately 90 minutes.  Thus, the open session of the Board of Regents will resume in this room at approximately 9:45 a.m. Alaska Time.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

The Board of Regents concluded an executive session at 10:30 a.m. Alaska Time in accordance with AS 44.62.310 discussing matters the immediate knowledge of which would have an adverse effect on the finances of the university and which would affect the reputation or character of a person or persons.  The session included members of the Board of Regents, President Hamilton, Interim General Counsel Greene, and other university staff members designated by the president and lasted approximately 2 hours and 15 minutes.

IV.
Approval of Honorary Degree and Meritorious Service Awards
Recommendations submitted by the University of Alaska Anchorage and University of Alaska Southeast for recipients of honorary degrees and meritorious service awards were sent under separate cover for Board of Regents’ review prior to the November 1, 2004 board meeting.

Regent Hayes moved, seconded by Regent Rose, and passed that:

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the list of nominees for honorary doctoral degrees as proposed for commencement exercises in the spring of 2005 and beyond, and authorizes Chancellors Maimon and Pugh to invite the approved nominees and announce their acceptance.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."
V.
President's Report

President Hamilton reported that Governor Murkowski and his cabinet had met in Fairbanks to tour the campus with very positive results; that 3 of 4 operational reviews have been completed with UAS scheduled for this Wednesday; and that academic unit reviews have been added to the annual reviews as of this year.

VI.
Public Testimony
Chancy Croft, former member and chair of the Board of Regents, encouraged board members to support the Regents' Scholarship; and challenged them to contribute to the fund with a promise to match a $6,000 gift with $1,000 up to $3,000.  

Merritt Mitchell, advisory council member at Kachemak Bay Campus, spoke of his appreciation for the building project that is currently in progress in Homer; and expressed his hope that support continues for the building and its programs.

Theresa Obermeyer, citizen of Anchorage, thanked Chancellor Maimon for including her website in the "Northern Lights"; and informed the board that information regarding her cases is available through the web.

VII.
Approval of FY06 Operating Budget Request
Reference 1
President Hamilton and Associate Vice President Pitney lead a discussion on UA's FY06 operating budget request. The proposed maintenance level operating budget request presented in Reference 1 included: 

· $242.7 million from all state appropriations, representing a 5 percent increase from UA’s FY05 state general fund funding level for an $11.6 million increment.

· $462.0 million in non-general funds, representing an increase of $27.9 million in non-general fund receipt authority from UA’s FY05 level. 

The proposed request totals $704.7 million, a 6 percent increase, representing a $39.5 million total increment over FY05.  

FY06 Proposed Maintenance Level Operating Budget Request Summary

(in millions)

	
	FY04
	FY05


	FY06 
	% Change

FY05-FY06

	Total Operating Budget 
	$649.6
	$665.2
	$704.7
	5.9%

	State Appropriations*
	$215.6
	$231.1
	$242.7
	5.0%

	Receipt Authority
	$433.9
	$434.1
	$462.0
	6.4%

	Estimated Receipts Actuals 
	$351.3
	$387.5
	$422.3
	9.0%

	Estimated Year-end Actual Operating Budget
	$566.9
	$618.6
	$665.0
	7.5%


*State appropriations include General Fund and other sub accounts.  UA’s FY06 request with respect to General Fund is a 5% increase over FY05.

The FY06 maintenance level operating budget request is divided into two broad categories:

1. Maintaining a Solid Foundation

$10.9m (state)
$13.4 (receipt auth.)

2. Program Priorities



$ 0.7m (state)
$14.5 (receipt auth.)

"Maintaining a Solid Foundation" category consumes most of the budget request with $10.9 million of the total state funding increase request.  As in past years, the university continues to demonstrate its ability to pay for more of its own way, with 55 percent of the funding increases needed to maintain a solid foundation generated from university sources. This implies that the revenue anticipated from the tuition rate increase and research activity is largely budgeted to maintaining employee compensation and fixed cost increases. 

UA reliance on university-generated funds is even more apparent in the Program Priorities category.  Here, the university anticipates non-general fund revenue will cover the majority of program enhancements.  The remaining $740,000 being requested from the state is critical to meet existing student demand and address expansion for the most critical instruction programs in nursing and behavioral health occupations.  Additionally, based on existing research investment, UA’s externally funded research is expected to continue strengthening its competitive capacity and increase its grants at a rate similar to that of the last several years.  

In addition to the normal operating request, the university is seeking state support for the extraordinary operating cost increases of the retirement programs.  The table below shows the benefit rate changes from FY04 through FY06 of the retirement programs for UA employees. 

Retirement Systems Benefit Rate History

	
	FY04
	FY05
	FY06

	Public Employees Retirement System (PERS)
	6%
	11%
	16%

	Teachers Retirement System (TRS)
	12%
	16%
	21%

	UA Optional Retirement Program (ORP)
	11%
	13%
	16%


The PERS and TRS retirement contribution increases of five percentage points, represents a 47 and 31 percent increase respectively in employee retirement benefit contributions. The ORP rate increase of three percentage points represents a 26 percent increase. These extraordinary retirement-related increases amounting to $10.4 million are presented outside the proposed request, suggesting that separate state funding mechanisms be investigated in conjunction with other affected employers such as school districts and state agencies.

Beyond the maintenance level operating budget request, there are four significant requests which address new opportunities for improving Alaska's economy.  To pursue these opportunities with visible near term results, UA needs added support and ongoing commitments from the State. In return, UA can contribute significantly to Alaska’s economy by expanding research as an industry, introducing new instructional programs (such as homeland security, geography, further extend delivery of behavioral and allied health to rural communities), maintaining the UA Scholars Program to build Alaska’s next generation of leaders, and renewing classroom and laboratory equipment. 

There was discussion at the September 2004 meeting regarding the appropriate request level for the UA Scholars program. In FY04, the program cost $3.3 million and in FY05, based on early enrollment, the program will likely cost $3.4 million.  The estimate for FY06 is $3.6 million. The program cost is driven by the $11,000 scholarship amount disbursed at $1375 per semester for 8 semesters and the number of participants.  Even with the program changes being implemented for the graduating class of 2005, the number of participants is expected to increase slightly, then level at 1300 distributions per semester.   If the scholarship amount increased from $1375 per semester to full tuition, the cost in FY06 would be $4.3 million increasing to $5.4 million in 2009.  The $1.6 million request represents the amount above the annual $2 million available via the Natural Resources Fund. Two other request options exist: 1) the total $3.6 million or, 2) the enhanced program for $4.3 million.  The $1.6 million is recommended as the minimum level necessary for maintaining the program. However, administration will continue to pursue legislative sponsors for the program and we will introduce the costs for the program in light of tuition increases.

An additional component in UA’s FY06 operating budget request is UA’s focus on performance-based budgeting.  President Hamilton is holding the fall operating reviews during which significant attention is on the early indicators of success for the five established performance measures. In Reference 1 there is a status report on the performance-based budgeting implementation.  The FY06 maintenance level operating budget request positions UA to reach its FY06 targets and FY09 goals. 
To help put the proposed FY06 operating budget request and the additional extraordinary anticipated cost increases into perspective, a summary of UA’s budget trends will be presented.  The summary will cover expenditure and revenue by fund, NCHEMs category, MAU and Campus, plus a system summary by revenue source and expenditure type.

Reference 1 also contains the Board of Regents' FY06 Operating Budget Request Guidelines and the Board of Regents' Strategic Plan 2009 goals and objectives. 

Regent Hughes moved, seconded by Regent Burns, and passed that:

PASSED

“The Board of Regents approves the FY2006 operating budget request in accordance with the plan as presented.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004.”

VIII.
Approval of FY06 Capital Budget Request and Approval of FY06-11 Capital Budget Plan
Reference 2
Associate Vice Presidents Pitney and Schointuch presented the proposed FY06 Capital Budget Request and FY06-FY11 capital budget plan.

Reference 2 contains the proposed FY06 capital budget request and detail, the proposed FY06-FY11 plan summary and detail, an explanation of the funding plans for projects requiring university generated revenue (NGF), a brief description provided for each project in the proposed FY06-FY11 capital plan, and a copy of the approved request guidelines.

The difference between the draft request presented in September 2004 and this proposed request is a result of the input received from board members during the September 2004 Facilities and Land Management Committee and the Finance and Audit Committee meetings. The state requested portion of the proposed FY06 capital request has been reduced from the September draft of $140 M to $118 M. The reductions were the result of:

1.      Limiting instructional equipment requests to $1.4M to accommodate instructional and science lab equipment only.

2.      Limiting the administrative IT equipment to $3M to accommodate the highest priority items. The remaining requests are delayed to FY07. 

3.      Refining the funding plan for the BICS research component, resulting in a shift of $10M from the $42M state request to be funded with NGF. 

At the September 2004 meeting, board members asked about the feasibility of presenting the budget request as a 2-year budget. After some discussions among university administrators and additional discussions with the Governor's Office of Management and Budget, a 2-year request approach does not appear to be beneficial to the university. The proposed FY06 request recommended accurately represents UA’s immediate capital funding needs and, if fully funded, projects could be executed in a timely fashion. Additionally, this year’s fiscal environment is favorable to capital funding.

The FY06-FY11 6-year capital plan including the non-general funded projects totals $677 million.  In addition to the reductions in the FY06 request, the state funded portion of the 6-year capital plan has been reduced from the preliminary level of $410 million to $386 million.  Delaying four large projects made the state funded reduction to $386 million possible (see list below).  The projects are postponed from the FY07-11 timeframe to FY12, outside the scope of the 6-year plan. Campus priority, project size, and MAU balance in the 6-year plan were considered in determining which projects to postpone.

· Revitalization of the Theatre/Arts Facilities

· Patty Complex Concourse

· Campus Parking Garage Structure

· Engineering Expansion

Additionally, to accommodate anticipated requests in the FY07-FY11 time frame for code and safety projects and minor renovations, two budget additions were made to the 6-year plan. 

There was considerable board discussion in September regarding what financing plans were being considered for projects budgeted on university generated funds and the corresponding risk and long term fiscal impact to the university.  In Reference 2, there is a section dedicated to this topic titled “Funding Strategies and Corresponding Fiscal Impact for Project Requiring University Generated Revenue.”  

While the development of the capital budget request and plan was based on critical needs across the system, there is recognition of regional impact as well as support for the community campus mission.  The following table provides the percent breakdown of the capital request plan by MAU and main and community campuses (for state appropriations only).  This information is provided in greater detail in Reference 2.

FY06 Proposed State General Fund Distribution for Capital Projects

(in percentages)


MAU
FY06 Request
FY06-11 Plan


UAA
29
21


UAF
64
40


UAS
05
08


SW
01
10


UA Undistributed
01
21


Main/Community
FY06 Request
FY06-11 Plan


Main Campus
93
94


Community Campus
07
06

Regent Hughes moved the main motion, seconded by Regent Burns.

Regent Rose amended the main motion, seconded by Regent Demeksa, and passed that:

AMENDMENT #1 – PASSED

"The Board of Regents amends the FY2006 capital budget to reprioritize the 'New Construction Projects', moving the UAF SFOS Facility Juneau Lena Point to priority number 2.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

Regent Snowden amended the main motion, seconded by Regent Hughes, and passed that:

AMENDMENT #2 – PASSED

"The Board of Regents amends the FY2006 capital budget, adding a new line item under 'Land and Property' titled 'UAA Aviation Center Expansion' in the amount of $4 million in receipt authority.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

PASSED AS AMENDED

"The Board of Regents approves the FY2006 capital budget request in accordance with the plan as amended.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

The Board of Regents agreed to postpone action on the following motion until the December 8-9, 2004 meeting of the Board of Regents:

POSTPONED

"The Board of Regents approves the FY2006-FY2011 capital budget plan in accordance with the plan as presented.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

IX.
Approval of FY05 Natural Resources Fund Budget Distribution




References 3A - C

The Natural Resources Fund (NRF) was established to facilitate the distribution of the annual spending allowance from the university’s Land-Grant Endowment Trust Funds.  Regents' Policy provides that distributions are intended to:

" . . . provide a margin of support over and above what otherwise would be possible through traditional state, federal, and private sources . . . At least 40 percent of the undesignated funds . . . will be used for purposes related to fisheries, agriculture, forestry, mineral development, and education in areas related to natural resources". 

Regents' Policy also provides that the university president will present an annual budget to the board for approval.

Reference 3A contains a proposed budget for the land-grant endowment spending allowance distribution for FY05.  The budget includes a provision of $1,083,000 to fund land management operating costs, $300,000 for the NOAA/UA facility, and $1,697,443 for the UA Scholars Program prior to the traditional allocation to resources-type and other programs.  No allocation to the NOAA/UA facility was requested for FY2004; however, based on additional input from staff, the administration believes that the board’s original intent was to fund this project at the $150,000 per year level and failure to do so will adversely affect the ability to complete a meaningful project within the current funding constraints.

Similar to the two preceding years, although the proposed budget reflects allocations to several mini-grant and award programs at pre-FY2003 levels, these allocations will be suppressed and the funds dedicated to the UA Scholars Program unless an alternative funding source is identified.  

As predicted by President Hamilton, the success of the UA Scholars Program has outpaced the ability of our land-grant endowment to cover its cost.  Reference 3B identifies the forecasted funding capabilities of the Natural Resources Fund through FY2010.  Reference 3C identifies the forecasted funding requirements for the UA Scholars Program through the same period.  
Vice President Beedle was available to answer questions regarding the Land-Grant Trust Funds and/or the proposed budget.  The board was asked to approve the budget as presented in Reference 3A.

Regent Demeksa moved, seconded by Regent Parks, and passed that:

PASSED

"The Board of Regents approves the FY05 Natural Resources Fund budget as presented in Reference 3A.  This motion is effective November 1, 2004."

X.
Board of Regents' Comments
Regent Snowden apologized for having to miss the September board meeting and commented that he felt the meeting had gone well and was excited to see how well research is going at the university.

Regent Henry thanked the administration for preparing UA in Review and asked for enrollment numbers for each campus.

Regent Usibelli reminded members to vote tomorrow.

Regent Hughes expressed her appreciation for getting materials in advance and stressed the need to receive materials in advance rather than during the meeting.

Regent Burns commented that this was his first meeting as a Juneau regent so he thanked the board for the Lena Point reprioritization.

Regent Demeksa commented on the phenomenal discussions on budgets compared to the level they were eight years ago.

Regent Rogers thanked the Coalition of Student Leaders for their work on voting campaigns.

XI.
Adjourn


Board Chair Rogers adjourned the meeting at 3:10 p.m.
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